

Draft MINUTES of the Annual General Meeting of the SURREY HILLS AREA OF OUTSTANDING NATURAL BEAUTY BOARD (SURREY HILLS BOARD) held at 1:30 pm on 7 September 2022 at the Surrey County Council offices, Woodhatch Place, Reigate, and remotely via Microsoft Teams. 

(These minutes are subject to confirmation by the AONB Board at its next meeting on 7 December 2022.)
PRESENT:
Chair:

Heather Kerswell


Independent



Core Members:

Councillor Susan Parker

Guildford Borough Council (Vice-Chair)
Councillor Marisa Heath

Surrey County Council

Councillor Claire Malcomson
Mole Valley District Council

Councillor Rosemary Absalom
Reigate and Banstead Borough Council Councillor Ruth Reed 

Waverley Borough Council

Councillor Catherine Sayer
Tandridge District Council
Stephen Rudd


Natural England

Stephanie Fudge


National Trust

Delivery Partners:

Stella Cantor
Surrey Hills Society

Simon Whalley
Surrey Hills Enterprises Community Interest Company
Advisory Members:

Kristina Kenworthy


Campaign to Protect Rural England

Liz Cutter



Surrey Association of Local Councils
Ben Gibbons


National Farmers’ Union

Observer:

Ali Clarke



Surrey Hills Arts
Apologies: 

Romy Jackson


National Farmers’ Union 

Gordon Jackson
Surrey Hills Society and Surrey Hills Trust Fund
Alistair Burtenshaw

Surrey Hills Arts 

Tim Bamford


Country Land and Business Association Mike Waite



Surrey Wildlife Trust

In attendance:
Rob Fairbanks


Surrey Hills AONB Director

Emma Cole



Surrey Hills AONB Communications Lead

Oliver Wild



Surrey Hills AONB Support Officer
Binal Patel



Surrey Hills AONB Finance Officer

Carolyn McKenzie
Director, Environment, Surrey County Council

Christa Emmett
Volunteers and Project Co-ordinator, Surrey Hills Society

Andre Ferreira
Surrey County Council Democratic Services
Various observers
Surrey Hills AONB Partnership

1. CHAIR’S WELCOME AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Chair introduced herself and welcomed all Board members, partnership members, other attendees and members of the public.
She extended a special welcome to Partnership members, who were also attending the wider Partnership meeting after the Board AGM. 
The format for the afternoon would be a business-like AGM, allowing for due discussion; after which there would be a tea break followed by the wider Partnership meeting.

She highlighted the following:

· The Surrey Association of Local Councils would be changing their representative in October. The SALC Board member had for a long time been Liz Cutter, the Vice-president, and on behalf of the Board she expressed her pleasure in working with Liz, both at Board meetings and even more so outside, where Liz had been, and continued to be, active in the Board’s work with villages and parishes, getting out there to help declutter our country lanes. The Community Forums which she had organised, most recently online, had been fantastic for staying in touch, not only with local councils, but also with residents’ associations. She was currently working hard on the Wood Fair, producing some wonderful design work and as usual she and her husband Malcolm would be helping with the whole fair. Hopefully she would be able to continue working with the Board and would continue serving on the Farming in Protected Landscape (FiPL) Advisory Panel.
· On the staff side, she welcomed Oliver Wild, who had started work as the dedicated AONB Support Officer and who would be based at Warren Farm Barn.
· A recent Countryfile programme profiled the Surrey Hills starring Laurence and Paula Matthews, who were fantastic in demonstrating nature-friendly farming on a large scale in the AONB near Dorking. She thanked them for acting as ambassadors for nature friendly farming and the AONB. 

· The Surrey Hills Society’s exhibition at Leith Hill Place also featured strongly with a Proms violinist playing the Lark Ascending. The Board held a very successful event there on 25 August and many of the commissioned illustrations paintings were sold. 
· A very special event was held on the summer solstice at Fetcham Park House to mark the 10th anniversary of Surrey Hills Enterprises (SHE) and to celebrate the outstanding successes of their close on 200 members.  

· The Board had been supporting Surrey County Council’s innovative scheme for an area speed limit of 20 mph, which had been praised in the press with special mention of Coldharbour and Capel PC. Implementation was being awaited with huge interest. She had also emailed Matt Furniss at Surrey County Council to congratulate him on the scheme.
· Complementing the 20 mph speed limit scheme, a poster travel campaign was launched in July for visitors to Surrey Hills who used public transport. A launch was held at Denbies with bus and rail partners, where the poster was unveiled by Helyn Clack, Chair of Surrey County Council and Paul Potter, the Chair of Mole Valley District Council.
· Access issues continue to be important. All the Board working groups related to access and Oliver Wild would be reviving them.
· News of possible new funding from DEFRA to help with access was being awaited. Now that there was a new Secretary of State for DEFRA, Ranil Jayawardena, there could of course be a rethink. If it materialised, this could possibly be available to help mitigate some of the difficulties raised in today’s public questions, which was welcomed. Meanwhile, the Discovery Centre at Newlands Corner was opening officially on 13 September and would contribute to visitors’ understanding of the Surrey Hills.

· Surrey Hills Arts had been very active over the summer, and she especially enjoyed the student artworks placed in the wood and heathland at Farnham Heath.
· Relations were being built with the City of London Corporation which managed Ashtead Common so well. The City was very interested in the possibility of the South London Downs National Nature Reserve, which they largely own and which lies partly in Surrey and partly in Croydon, being part of the AONB in future. She had been invited to speak about that at a Corporation committee next week. 
· Work on the boundary extension project had been ongoing over the summer, and Steve Rudd would provide more details later.
· On the planning front, the Board was supporting Guildford BC at the hearing into their refusal to allow the intensified use of the Urnfield playing field, to include synthetic surfacing and floodlighting.

· Ramsey Nagaty had drawn her attention to a recent appeal decision which dismissed an overlarge development in Sands. She found it encouraging in that the Inspector had set out his duty under the CROW Act to have regard to the AONB, and had considered the effect of the proposal on the AONB to be an important issue even though it was not given as a reason for refusal. He also quoted from the AONB Management Plan in his letter. The message to local planning authorities was clear – be brave! They should use the impact on the AONB as a reason for refusal and PINs would support them. 

· The Supreme Court had granted Waverley BC permission to appeal in its legal battle over new oil drilling near the AONB, and the Supreme Court would consider the case.

· On a lighter note, she had been invited to be on the panel to judge the Waverley Design awards, which was resuming this year after lockdown.

· Something many people were talking about - the heat and drought experienced this year showed how right it was to work to mitigate climate change. The Board received a presentation from Katie Sargent at its last meeting and one of the Board’s roles was to focus on land management interventions, which included carbon sequestration. A reset may be needed which could be accommodated in the next AONB Management Plan and which can think further ahead, indeed long term. Meanwhile the Surrey Local Nature Partnership was celebrating its tenth anniversary and the vice-chair was attending the event on the Board’s behalf. The Board congratulated them and looked forward to being involved with them and others in the Local Nature Recovery Strategy.

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
The following apologies for absence from Board members were noted:
Gordon Jackson, Romy Jackson, Tim Bamford, Mike Waite, Alistair Burtenshaw.
3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
None declared.

4. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the Board meeting held on 15 June 2022 were approved as a correct record of the meeting, with an addition to the attendees.
5. PUBLIC QUESTIONS

Six public questions had been received by the deadline and details are in in Appendix 1 attached to the minutes.
Supplementary questions:
Question 2: Sally Blake

Could you please give the Board’s reasoning as to why, rather than relying on a hit and miss approach through newsletters, no targeted national advertising had been undertaken to ensure that the Board obtained the most-qualified person it can for the role of Chair, particularly someone with significant expertise in conserving and enhancing the natural beauty of the countryside?

Reply: Steve Rudd noted that he would reply to the question when he presented his update on the recruitment of the Chair under a later item on the agenda.
Question 3: Robin Grant
Thank you for your answer to my question. I would ask if the Surrey Hills AONB will commit to only saying things publicly, and privately, about mountain biking and mountain bikers in Surrey that it knows to be true? And if it will commit to taking an evidence-based approach to mediating between landowners and mountain bikers, one that tries to balance any perceived issues against the many clear benefits for both participants and the Surrey Hills as a whole?

Reply: Rob Fairbanks noted that the evidence supplied by mountain bikers had been useful. A Mountain Bike Working Group was being established and the interests of landowners in the area and mountain bikers would be represented. The terms of reference of the working group would include looking at current issues and all the available evidence. He made a commitment to consulting Mr Grant on the terms of reference of the group.
The Chair commented that there was obviously a good deal of interest in mountain biking and the working group had to be convened as soon as possible.
6. AONB BOUNDARY EXTENSION PROJECT
Stephen Rudd provided an update on the progress made with the Boundary Extension Project since the last update at the Board meeting in June.

On 13 June 2022 an informal workshop had been held with the technical advisory group and representatives of the Surrey Planning Officers Association, followed by a series of online meetings with a number of special interest groups. 

The workshop came at the point where the Natural Beauty Assessment had been completed. The focus of the discussion was to develop a shared understanding of what was being proposed and why in terms of candidate areas, as well as concerns these proposals might raise.
The workshop was very useful and also provided the opportunity to discuss any additional evidence which required further review. It also explored the desirability of designating the proposed candidate areas and understanding the issues affecting proposed extension areas. Desirability was considered as it was important to understand what difference a designation would make, as it could give rise to issues unfavourable to effective management.

The workshop was well attended by local authorities, and they welcomed the opportunity to be consulted on the candidate areas. There were no objections to the proposals, and these were generally supported by all attendees.

Following this, the consultants had been working on determining the desirability of designated qualifying areas and their report had been submitted to Natural England for fact checking and detailed consideration.

Steve Rudd provided a summary of the next steps in the process, which were explained in detail in the report.
Marisa Heath commented that it could be a good idea to send a letter to and extend an invitation to the new Secretary of State to see what was being done in the Surrey Hills AONB on nature recovery and land management.
Susan Parker referred to the comments that planning officers were broadly supportive of the proposals and asked if any objections or concerns had been raised. She also noted that the Board would get a private briefing immediately prior to the application going forward to the Secretary of State, which seemed to indicate that the Board would not have an opportunity to make input or comment on the proposals. This effectively meant that planning officers would be given far more scope to make input than Board members. She asked if Board members could also be involved at an earlier stage. 
Steve Rudd noted that there was general support for the proposals and discussions had been very constructive. It was not about providing information to this group, but using their expertise; they were the technical officers with local and in-depth and on the ground knowledge, which was crucial. If there was to be a public enquiry, Natural England wanted to ensure that they had not missed anything, and all stakeholders were consulted.
The briefing to the Board in December was to give the members a heads-up and inform them of what was coming down the line so that they could prepare; the time for feedback was during the consultation which followed. 
Rosemary Absalom thanked Natural England for all the work they had done on the review and noted that they speed at which it had been done was outstanding. She asked if the proposal could be made as ‘inquiry-proof’ as possible.
Steve Rudd replied that the foremost experts on protected landscapes designations had been employed; most of whom had been involved in various similar projects previously. Tried and tested guidance was also being used, which had been through previous public enquiries. The process was therefore based on tried and tested protocol and no new and untested approaches were being used.
Catherine Sayers noted that the draft boundaries would be identified between the beginning of October and mid-November and asked if planning officers would be briefed again. There were various local plans and development planning documents in place, and it could be helpful for planning officers to know what the proposals would be.
Steve Rudd said that these would be draft boundaries, and they would be drawn with the knowledge collected from all relevant policies, plans and strategies. When the public consultation started, objections and issues could be raised and as a result of that the boundaries could be moved. Further briefings with planning officers at that point were therefore not planned, but he would consult with his team to get their thoughts.
In response to Ben Gibbons on whether specific landowners and farmers could not be consulted earlier, Steve Rudd noted that they would see the proposed boundaries at the statutory consultation stage, which is where everybody would find out where the proposed new boundaries could be. At that time there will be workshops to help people understand what it means and how to provide feedback. One of the aims was to deliver the project as quickly as possible and if there was effectively another round of consultation, months would be added to the process, which would make it very difficult to deliver on time. He would mention these concerns to the team, but the right time to raise these would be at the consultation stage.
Kristina Kenworthy commented that the AONB’s interests were represented at Management Advisory Group and it was therefore not necessary that everybody on the Board had to be part of every step of the process.
7. RECRUITMENT OF THE SURREY HILLS AONB CHAIR

Steve Rudd provided a summary of the recruitment process, noting that a Recruitment Panel had been appointed at the last Board meeting, after which the role description was finalised and then advertised in July, with the closing date for applications on Monday, 5 September 2022.

The panel was really pleased with the response and some good quality applications had been received.

In response to the question by Sally Blake; the position was advertised on the Surrey Hills AONB website; the AONB communications officer sent details to stakeholder contacts and also used social media to promote the position.

Five applications had been received and these would be sifted in Natural England in the next week, with recommendations then submitted to the Recruitment Panel, hopefully before the weekend. Invitations to interviews would be sent by next week; interviews were schedule for Friday, 23 September 2022. A “job offer” would be made in the week commencing 26 September 2022; at the Partnership meeting on 28 October 2022 the Board would be able to meet the successful candidate informally. The formal approval and introduction of the Chair would take place at the Board meeting on 7 December 2022.
Susan Parker expressed concern that Natural England would do the sifting of the applications. Steve Rudd was chairing the Recruitment Panel as an AONB Board member, and it would not be appropriate for Natural England to do this. In response, Steve Rudd commented that there were landscape and governance experts on AONBs in Natural England and they would make a recommendation to the Recruitment Panel. It would therefore be very much a panel decision; they would have all the information and need not necessarily go with the recommendation.

As a prospective applicant had been delayed because of Covid, the deadline had been extended for this individual.
8. ANNUAL GOVERNANCE AND FINANCE REPORT

The Chair noted that two of the risks which were flagged as red in the previous report, the AONB website and the allocation of FiPL grants, were now green and amber respectively, as a lot of work had gone into the website and the allocation FiPL grants were now being spread over three years.
The Chair expressed concern about Defra funding, which seemed to be decreasing, although it was only indicated as amber at the moment. Steve Rudd was of the opinion that it should remain as amber.

Susan Parker noted that climate change had become a major issue and whilst the Board could not directly put measures in place to combat or contain this, it could perhaps suggest ways of finding funding to assist. The Chair agreed that this was an issue that had to be addressed, and the Board had to collaborate with Surrey County Council in their efforts, in line with the presentation by Katie Sargent at the previous Board meeting. Rob Fairbanks noted that this would be discussed at the Partnership meeting later, specifically recommendations flowing from the Glover report and other interventions. 
Rosemary Absalom referred to the increase in applications to the Environment Agency for boreholes and commented that all relevant agencies and stakeholders should address this collectively. Carolyn McKenzie noted that there was also a Climate Change Adaption Strategy which would address water and drought impacts and work was also being done with the Environment Agency on this.
In response to Catherine Sayers, Rob Fairbanks noted that while the cost of living crisis was currently an important issue and risk, it was not a specific AONB risk.

The Board approved the recommendations in the report, and:
1. Noted the Risk Register. 

2. Approved the outturn report for 2021/2022. 

3. Agreed the core estimates for 2023/2024.
9. AONB MANAGEMENT PLAN (2020 – 2025) MONITORING REPORT
The Chair noted that presentations would be made on most of the issues in the report at the Partnership meeting later, during which members could ask questions.
The Board approved the recommendation in the report, and:

1.   Noted the activities of the Surrey Hills Family and partners in delivering the AONB Management Plan (2020 – 2025).
10. DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING AND 2023 DATES
The next Board meeting was 7 December 2022 with the venue to be confirmed. 
The Board meeting dates for 2023 were: 1 March, 7 June, 6 September, and 6 December.
The meeting ended at 14:40.

_____________________________________________________________
Heather Kerswell
Independent Chair
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